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Minutes of a Meeting of Brundall Parish Council

Held on Monday 23 April 2018 at 19:00 at the 

St Laurence Centre, Brundall
	Present:


Chairman: Cllr K Wilkins
Cllr G Nurden, Cllr J Mickelburgh, Cllr R Price, Cllr M Snowling, Cllr G Abbott, Cllr G Buckley, Cllr L Britt and Cllr M Russell
Parish Clerk: C Dickson


	
	Details
	Action

	
	Housekeeping

The Chairman advised everyone in attendance of the location of fire escapes and the procedure to be followed in the event of an evacuation.

The Chairman advised members of the public of the procedure for them speaking at Meetings of the Parish Council.  
The Chairman advised members of the public that the Parish Council would be making a sound recording of the Meeting 
	

	2018-0059

	Apologies for Absence 
Cllr J S Warne (unwell), Cllr J Warns (unwell), Cllr F Thorpe (family commitment)
 
	

	2018-0060
	Declarations of Interest

Disclosable (DPI) or Non-Disclosable Pecuniary Interests (NDPI)

Cllrs Nurden and Snowling – Planning items relating to Broadland DC

Cllr Buckley – agenda item 17, point 1 


	

	2018-0061
	Minutes of the Previous Meeting(s)

An amendment to show Cllr J Warnes was absent (unwell) was made.

It was resolved by a majority decision, with 1 abstention, that the amended Minutes of the Parish Council held on 26 March 2018 be approved.
	

	2018-0062
	Actions from the Minutes (Not on the Agenda)

Cllr Price updated the Council regarding the essential repairs to the boardwalk at Church Fen.  The LM Cttee is aware the problem is sitting there and routine maintenance will still be done but they are waiting for June LMC meeting when it will be looked at again, and hopefully find someone interested in getting involved and helping.  It could prove to be an expensive repair.
Terms of reference for the GDPR will be agreed at the May meeting.


	

	2018-0063
	Public Participation

It was resolved by a unanimous decision to adjourn the Meeting 

Cllr Nurden, as District Councillor, informed the Council about a new initiative, District Direct, to speed up and aid the discharge of patients from hospital and prevent readmission.  In addition Broadland are promoting Handyperson Plus aimed at the over 65s, and those needing additional care, to helping with the small jobs around the house - fitting locks, basic repairs, free fire risk assessments.  More details can be found on the BDC website.  The feasibility study into joint workings between Broadland and South Norfolk Council is going well. Funding has been made available for 20 community planning groups across the 2 districts.
The NDR is now fully open. The Western Link is the next priority to be consulted on, to complete the final section to make it a complete ring road.
A member of the public asked after Clerk S Smyth. It was reported her operation was successful and she is at home recovering.  The request was appreciated, and best wishes will be passed on.


	

	2018-0064
	Chairman’s Report

The Chairman, Kevin Wilkins spoke:

A full report was recorded at the Annual Parish Meeting.
Feedback from the APM and colleagues looked towards greater public involvement and engagement .  There are requirements for a Parish Council meeting to be run on formal structures following local government rules but there can be opportunities for public participation. An open public session is held at the start of each meeting for members of the public to bring items of interest to the Parish Council’s attention.  Once the meeting has reconvened there are no further formal opportunities for public participation.  It must be recognised that the Councillors make the decision but where a member of the public has attended for a specific item I intend to propose that they are allowed a brief opportunity speak at that item to make the Council’s decision making more relevant.  There will be no formal time limit but comments should be kept brief and to the point.  Councillors will then make the decisions and vote.  The Parish Council is trying to engender greater involvement and transparency.  

Cllr Price supported the idea but was keen that members of the public are only allowed a short time to speak and once they have spoken have no right to reply.
Comments would be allowed but the decision of the Councillors should not be questioned.  Cllr Britt wanted clarification that the questions would be minuted and the Clerk confirmed they would.
The principle was approved of and it was agreed it would be trialled, and reconsidered if it was found not to be working.

	

	2018-0065
	Memorial Hall Representative’s report

No report given as Cllr Warns was absent. Bob Cole, the Chairman, addressed the Council by saying that everything is going to plan.  They are trying to listen to the clubs, currently 27-28 registered clubs.  It will be an exciting next few months.  There is a big wish for a theatre to return and they have an offer from a trust connected to the theatre which is offering money to refurbish the fabric of the stage but the proposal is on hold until they have ascertained how much interest there is in the village.
	

	2018-0066
	Planning - Household

BA/2018/0096/FUL – 12 additional windows, Marine Power Trading Ltd, West Lane - No Objection
20180490 - erection of cart shed, Lyngate, 6 Cucumber Lane - No Objection
20180501 - two storey rear extension, 30 Lackford Close - No Objection

BA/2018/0104/FUL - replace shed, Norwood, 30 Riverside Estate - plans only just received, to be reviewed by sub-committee and report back to next meeting

	

	2018-0067
	Broom Boats application - 20161483 Development of a retail supermarket of no more than 2500 m2 and up to 155 dwellings, open space and vehicular access Land at Yarmouth Road, Postwick, Brundall – Broom Boats Ltd and Norfolk Land Ltd.

BDC have signed off the S106 agreement and the Parish Council has engaged some expert advice - TRI Sports Consultancy. The world of sport development is complicated and of the 3 companies contacted only 1 could do the whole project.  It is still at a very early stage with the ground rules still to be set.  A complete appraisal is needed before starting, with decisions needing to be made on how to progress.
The S106 agreement allows for an FA standard 3G facility but the specifics of who provides what (car parking etc) is not yet detailed.
The option to release 20m from the Cemetery land is still being explored as the 1.12ha of land gifted within the planning application is on the edge of tight for the whole scheme
A meeting has been arranged for the 14th May with the consultants to look at the proposals so far and to see how it could be possible to maximise additional money.  There could be funding streams available from the FA, FA Foundation and Lottery funding.

The CDROB meetings need to be reinstated so that stakeholders can be consulted and included.
	Sub-group/Clerk

	2018-0068
	Quantum Land Planning Application 20171386

It was anticipated that the planning application was going before BDC planning committee on Wednesday but it has been deferred.  The reasons have not yet been ascertained.  There has been no contact between QL and the PC since the last meeting so there is nothing further to report.  It is still an active planning application and could possibly go before the next BDC planning committee.  Cllr Nurden confirmed  BDC are still in discussions with the applicant but there is no certainty when it will go before BDC, however there are no indications it will be withdrawn either.  Once a date has been confirmed the PC will consider further and decide who goes to the BDC planning committee meeting where objections can be submitted.

	

	2018-0069
	Land Management Report given by Cllr Bob Price

Park Run 

This is suspended for the time as reported last month.  Areas have been roped off and reseeding has taken place.  Depending on the period it takes to re-establish, probably another 5-6 weeks, itself will determine when the Park Run resumes.  The success, or otherwise, of the break will be discussed with the Run directors,with a cap on numbers a possibility.  The damage to the surface is done during and after bad weather.
End of WW1 Commomoration

Plans going ahead well. Met with Revd Peter Leech and a list of dignitaries and guests has been compiled.  MP Keith Simpson has confirmed his attendance and General Dannett is giving positive vibes.  The finances for the project are going well with just under 50% of the cost already raised. A vast array of local clubs, between 50 and 60, have been invited including the British Legion.  Local businesses will be getting a letter asking for donations.  The grant application is in and the local history group will be doing an exhibition in the Memorial Hall, who will not be charging for the hire.  The WI will be doing teas.
Youth Shelter
After speaking to various people a personal opinion is that it should be scrapped.  It has not been discussed at the LMC.  It is on BMH land, although the PC own the shelter, and has been closed for 6 months.  Mr Cole (BMH Chairman) was worried that if it was reopened and something happened it would reflect on the BMH not the PC, although Cllr Nurden pointed out the zip wire accident was perceived as a PC problem not BMH. A joint meeting between Cllr Price, Mr Cole and Cllr Russell was agreed to discuss the way forward for the Youth Shelter.
Cremer’s Meadow Tree Inspections
Cllr Buckley, as Chair of the Friends of Cremer’s Meadow, has done a fantastic job in getting quotes, with the recommended package being £295 + VAT.  The go ahead to do the work has been given, although the cost may be subject to what the inspection finds and further funds may need to be requested from the PC.  
The repair to the shed door should cost less than £3,000, which will come out of the maintenance budget.  Cllr Buckley was concerned it should not come out of the Cremer’s Meadow budget as the shed is an asset.

The budget will be discussed at the next meeting once Cllrs Wilkins and Nurden have considered recommendations for virements.
Countryside Park
Cllr Price suggested that the 25 year lease for the Countryside Park was not long enough and suggested that funds be set aside for a possible purchase in the future.

	Cllrs Price and Russell
Cllrs Wilkins and Nurden, and Clerk


	2018-0070
	Cucumber Lane Persimmon Homes Section 38 Development Proposed 20mph Zone Traffic Regulation Order (TRO)

The proposal for a 20mph zone throughout The Pastures was discussed.  It was agreed to reply stating the Parish Council did not object to the proposal but that there was an assumption the roads have been/will be adopted by Norfolk County Council, that appropriate traffic calming measures will be installed to facilitate enforcing the 20mph zone, and that local residents have been consulted.  

	Clerk

	2018-0071
	Cemetery - to consider a request by the Plymouth Brethren to reserve a special selection of grave spaces
This will be considered by the LMC for discussion at the next meeting.


	

	2018-0072
	Parking problems in Station Road

Two representatives from the Riverside Association gave examples to the Council of the parking problems on Station Road.  Parking occurs on both sides of the road and is worst when there is a football match in Norwich.  Access for boat trailers and the fire and emergency services  is difficult and sometimes inaccessible.  There is danger to pedestrians, particularly in winter, as there is no street lighting.  It would be nice to have a footpath and double yellow lines.  Network Rail have a plan for the bottom of the hill but it has not been given to the RA yet.
A member of the public said that the road has narrowed over the years, possibly by 6ft.  Kerbs were put in to prevent further bank erosion.  The speed of the cars up and down the hill is dangerous.

It was clarified that the 2 issues the RA is concerned about is a) parking all up the hill, b) pedestrian safety.

Cllr Nurden suggested more evidence is required.  Photos were sent to the Clerk but actual data of the number and position of cars parked at various times of the day/week would be better.

Cllr Russell suggested the planning committee walk round Brundall looking at the access to the station.  There is currently no safe access on foot.
Cllr Wilkins will collate the comments and pass on the concerns raised to the Council’s NCC representative Andrew Proctor, with a view to arranging a site meeting with the Highways engineer.

	Cllr Wilkins

	2018-0073
	Councillor Surgeries - a review of the first 4 months

There were 3 visitors the first month, 2 at the second, and none at the 3rd and 4th.  Cllr Buckley suggested returning to appointments as there are enough ways to contact the PC.  Cllr Russell pointed out people come when they have issues and don’t when they don’t.

Cllr Wilkins - it was worth trying but contact can be maintained through emails and the Clerk can arrange appointments.  If a controversial issue arises then more open sessions can be held. With appointments then the correct Councillors for the issue can be booked.

It was agreed to discontinue the Councillor surgeries, but to publicise that Councillors are still available for residents’ problems and issues.


	

	2018-0074
	Finance

Bills for payment for April 2018 – £12,522.19 including vat and for the Chairman and one other to sign the Schedule.  The Clerk was unsure of a payment to Harry Stebbings.  Cllr Buckley confirmed it was for the noticeboard for Cremer’s Meadow.  She will forward the invoice. Approved unanimously.
Cllr Nurden queried the bank reconciliation.  The Clerk had reconciled the payments for the 2017/18 year but had yet to finish the income and therefore could not confirm whether it was correct.  The bank reconciliation will be agreed at the next meeting.

As the Year End accounts are not yet finalised it was agreed the Clerk and Cllrs Nurden and Wilkins will meet before the next meeting to go through proposed virements.

Before the grant applications were considered the Council was reminded that the budget for the year for donations is £900 with a maximum cap of £200.  There is a Remembrance Day donation in November.

Application for a grant/donation from Age UK Norfolk. This is a countywide charity but it does benefit local people as well. Cllr Nurden pointed out a small donation can be considered.  Cllr Buckley suggested retaining the letter to the end of the year if there are any funds left in the budget.  There was no proposal for a donation but the request will be kept on file.
Donation request from the Sea Scouts for £200.  This is for a contribution towards the refurbishment of the quay heading at the Baden Powell Water Activities Centre, a private marina not accessible for the general public.  There is a waiting list for local youngsters but the activity centre is used by scout groups from all of East Anglia.  Cllr Wilkins suggested as it was youth activity it could be funded from the Youth budget.  Cllr Nurden proposed a donation of £100, Cllr Snowling seconded.  Cllr Nurden proposed an amendment of £100 from S137 and £100 from the Youth budget, Cllr Snowling seconded.  4 Cllrs for, 5 against, no donation was agreed.
Grant application from the Brundall Twinning Association.  Cllr Buckley proposed a donation of £60 to cover the hall hire, Cllr Price seconded.  Cllr Nurden proposed a donation of £200 as that is what has been given in the past, there was no seconder.  The first proposal was unanimously agreed.

	

	2018-0075
	Clerks Correspondence –  an email from a resident about a neighbour incinerating household waste was read to the meeting.  The email was sent to BDC and the PC was copied in. The Parish Council do not have any powers to stop household waste being burned  therefore the complaint will be noted
The Clerk informed the Council she will still be in the office 4 days a week from 10 until 12 but will be there Tuesday to Friday instead of Monday, Tuesday, Thursday Friday.


	

	2018-0076
	Items for the next Agenda Meeting of the Parish Council
Virement of Budgets 
End of Year finances

Standing Order amendments

GDPR

Risk Assessments at Cremer’s Meadow


	

	2018-0077

	Date, time and venue of next Parish Council Meeting

The locum Clerk is not available for the scheduled meeting on the 21st May.  It was agreed to rearrange the AGM to Wednesday 23rd May.  Clerk to advertise the change of date.
23rd May – Parish Council AGM Meeting 7pm St Laurence Rooms

Meeting closed at 9.06pm
	

	Signed as a true record ……………………………………………..……..    Date ………………………… 

	
	

	Brundall Parish Council
	

	Payments for April 2018
	

	Parish clerk costs
	£   3,875.02

	Grass cutting monthly contract
	£      526.44

	Members Expenses
	£        50.00

	Insurance
	

	Annual Fees
	£      676.68

	Allotments/C Park
	£   1,115.70

	Street Lighting
	£      649.97

	Handyman
	

	Office expense
	£      300.50

	Repairs and Renewals
	£   4,348.80

	Telephone
	£        70.65

	S106
	

	Church Fen
	

	Cemetery

Grant
	£        14.53                       £      893.90 

	Total expenditure
	£12,522.19

	RECEIPTS FOR April 2018
	

	VAT refund (26/3/18)
NCC (27/3/18)
	 £ 9,882.67                     
£  2,744.36

	
	                

	Total Income March 2018
	£12,627.03
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